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Amazing Grace/Traditional 

 Amazing grace! How sweet the sound…music for the spirit 
 As we begin this New Year, we are reminded that Music is an expression of humanity, 

its universal, it encompasses our shared American Roots, our collective values. 
 Sacred music traditions enrobe us in a rich tapestry of musical styles and genres 
  19th Century USA melody, with text by John Newton (1779), harmonized by Edwin O. 

Excell 
 
Let Us Break Bread Together/arr. Jacqueline Hairston 

 Jacqueline Hairston, pianist, composer and arranger, received her musical training at the 
Juilliard School of Music and at Howard University School of Music.  

 She earned a Masters degree in music and music education from Columbia University in 
New York City.  

 In addition to her work as a pianist and vocal coach, she is a prolific composer and 
arranger.   

 Her works have been recorded by the London Symphony and the Columbia Symphony 
Orchestras and have been performed by the San Francisco Women's Philharmonic, 
Linda Tillery and the Cultural Heritage Choir, Kathleen Battle (with the Collegiate 
Chorale and Pro Arte Chorale at Carnegie Hall), Metropolitan Opera mezzo soprano 
Denyce Graves and the Orlando Opera Chorus and Orchestra and many other singers 
worldwide. 

 This arrangement of “Let Us Break Bread Together” was written for Kathleen Battle, and 
was performed with Ms. Battle and the Heritage Signature Chorale at The Music Center 
at Strathmore, in Bethesda, Maryland. 

 
Sweet Little Jesus Boy/arr. Stanley J. Thurston 

 American Folk Song written by Robert MacGimsey, a native of Louisiana who grew up 
hearing Southern gospel music 

 This song was brought to prominence in 1955, by a recording with Mahalia Jackson 
 Stanley J. Thurston composed this jazz choral arrangement in 2018 for The Heritage 

Signature Chorale, who premiered the arrangement at Washington National Cathedral 
 Chamber orchestration composed in November 2022, for the PostClassical Ensemble, 

Angel Gil-Ordóñez, music director, debuted in tonight’s performance at The Kennedy 
Center Terrace Theater 

 
I Can Tell the World/arr. Moses Hogan 

 Moses George Hogan, born in 1957, an African American composer and arranger of 
choral music, best known for his arrangements of Negro Spirituals, one of the most 
celebrated contemporary composers of this genre 

 Pianist, conductor, and arranger of international renown, having won first prize in the 28th 
annual Kosciuszko Foundation Chopin Competition in New York.  

 A graduate of Oberlin Conservatory of Music, who also studied at The Julliard School of 
Music in New York City 



 Hogan served as editor of The Oxford Book of Spirituals, published by Oxford University 
Press; and is an exclusive arranger and composer for Hal Leonard Music Corporation 

 In his short life, he created a broad catalog of new, original arrangements of classic 
Spirituals 

 
Scherzo, from Symphony No. 1/William Grant Still (12:44) 

 William Grant Still born May 11, 1895, Woodville, Mississippi 
 Studied composition at Oberlin Conservatory and New England Conservatory of Music 
 Symphony No. 1 premiered by Howard Hanson and Rochester Philharmonic 1931, the 

New York premiere was given by the New York Philharmonic at Carnegie Hall in 1935 
 Movement No. 3 entitled ‘Humor’, a Scherzo Animato, vibrant, upbeat, dance-like, pure 

Americana  
 Also known as the ‘Afro-American Symphony’ in A-flat Major, composed in 1930 
 The first symphony composed by an African American performed for a United States 

audience by a leading orchestra (just ahead of Florence Price’s Symphony No. 1 in 
1933?) 

 Still’s most popular and most performed work / His most famous work, but also one of 
the most popular American symphonies 

 Encompasses elements of jazz and also influenced by the blues 
 William Grant Still is often referred to as the ‘Dean of Afro-American composers’ 
 Began sketching it in 1924, after recently playing in the pit orchestra for Eubie Blake’s 

Shuffle Along, in New York City 
 Still was inspired by tenets of the Harlem Renaissance, believing the new African 

American would vindicate racial stereotypes [Douglas Shadle, Vanderbilt University] 
 Still uses the blues as the unifying aspect of this symphony 
 Musicologist Jon Michael Spencer expounds that Still’s symphonic treatment of the 

blues allowed him to “demonstrate the inherent dignity” of black folk music.  
 
I Will Lift Up Mine Eyes/Adolphus Hailstork 

 Cantata for Tenor solo, chorus, and chamber orchestra, written by African American 
composer Adolphus Hailstork 

 Hailstork received his doctorate in composition from Michigan State University 
 He previously studied at the Manhattan School of Music, the American Institute at 

Fontainbleau, and at Howard University 
 Hailstork has composed over 300 works for chorus, solo voice, piano, organ, various 

chamber ensembles, band, orchestra, and opera. 
 In Hailstork’s words “the cantata I Will Lift Up Mine Eyes began as a solo piece, in which 

I added a choir part and 2 additional movements; incorporating elements of Cathedral 
cadence and nobility, inspired by elements of the Black Church. Movement 1 – Black Art 
Song, Movement 2 – Black Spiritual, Movement 3 – Black Gospel.” 

 
Herz und Mund und Tat und Leben/Cantata BWV 147/Johann Sebastian Bach 

 Movements performed in tonight’s concert, 1, 5, 9 & 10 
 J. S. Bach composed this church cantata (Heart and mouth and deed and life) in 1723, 

when he held the position of Thomaskantor, director of music in Leipzig. 
 The cantata comprises 10 movements, and contains the well-known, pastoral music to 

Jesu, Joy of Man’s Desiring; an inexact, poetic translation of the original chorale text. 
 The Advent cantata text was written by Weimar court poet, Salomo Franck 



 Movement 1. Chorus “Herz und Mund und Tat und Leben” (Heart and mouth and deed 
and life) 

 Movement 5. Aria for Soprano “Bereite dir, Jesu, noch itzo die Bahn” (Prepare, Jesus, 
even now the path for Yourself) 

 Movement 9. Aria for Bass “Ich will von Jesu Wundern singen” (I will sing of Jesus’ 
wonders and bring my lips offering to Him) 

 Movement 10. Chorale “Jesus bleibet meine Freude” (Jesus shall remain my joy, my 
heart’s comfort and sap) 

 
Amazing Grace/arr. Evelyn Simpson-Curenton 

 A native of Philadelphia, she began piano studies at the age of five. By the time she was 
nine, she was accompanying her renowned musical family, The Singing Simpsons 

 Founding Artistic Director of Washington Performing Arts Men, Women and Children of 
the Gospel Choirs 

 She is a graduate of Temple University, with degrees in Music Education and Voice 
 A prolific composer, and in-demand pianist and organist, Mrs. Curenton has composed 

extensive music for chorus, solo voice, and organ solo.  
 She was commissioned to complete seven arrangements for the Carnegie Hall 

“Spirituals in Concert” featuring Kathleen Battle, Jessye Norman, and the chorus and 
orchestra of the acclaimed Metropolitan Opera, recorded by the Deutsche 
Grammophone Label. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


